


The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday, October 1, 2015, in Conference Room #1 of the Allegheny County Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.  

Members present:
The Honorable Joseph Williams, President Judge
The Honorable Judge David Cashman
County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Austin David representing Allegheny County Chief Executive Richard Fitzgerald
Kevin Kraus representing Sheriff William Mullen
Gayle Moss
Joe Catanese representing County Council President John DeFazio
Dr. Claire Walker

Also present were Warden Orlando Harper and Greg Dober (in place of Marion Damick).

PUBLIC COMMENT:

Greg Dober introduced himself to the group, and let it be known that he would be there in replacement of Ms. Marion Damick, who is currently traveling on the West Coast. Greg had no further comments for the group.

There were no other public comments.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:

A motion to approve the minutes of September 3, 2015 by Mr. Davis and seconded by Judge Cashman and unanimously approved by the board.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:

Given that we are going into autumn and that we are shifting gears, we have a good opportunity to reflect on where we should be headed next with the Jail Oversight Board.  The bigger initiative is a clearer way of looking at the jail, almost from a business model.  I don’t want it to sound trite, but sometimes you may almost wish to compare it to a department store of sorts, in terms of different departments and how people move through them.  We are going to be having discussions with a number of members of our jail oversight board relative to this.  When I was at the Judges meeting last week, the issue of how certain spaces could be used more efficiently came up.  One issue the judges are particularly concerned about are retainers, in that how we can see who is present in the jail and how we can remedy some of the time delays caused by the seven different components that people have to go through in order to be processed through the jail can cause problems.  We are going to examine all of those, and we are going to attempt to cut days which in the end means cutting dollars.  We will be seeking input from a number of members of our oversight board, and I think that a lot of this will be a collaborative effort and I hope that we can develop a system that allows information to be available on a need to know basis so that people are not languishing in systems and individuals are not floundering in ignorance, searching for information which should be at their fingertips.  Such an approach should also save money for the County, as well as help those who are trapped within a system that they should not be.  I’ll be more specific as we evolve.  I think that we have a lot of goodwill in the County right now, and while we have it, I think that we should come up with a lot of a leaner, meaner Allegheny County Jail system.    

WARDEN’S REPORT:

In your packet, you will see the last report from Corizon for August 2015.  If you would like to review that report, it is there for your review.  

Judge Cashman interjected that he was not sure how anyone could review that report, since all that it said was “See Somebody.”  He further stated that he wouldn’t pay them (Corizon) any money for any services. Dr. Walker and Warden Harper stated that this will be changed for the next meeting.  The Warden stated that at the next Jail Oversight Board Meeting, the Jail will be presenting data that is accurate and important for the board to review.

Judge Williams stated that he believed it to be important that things are begun to be documented as they unfold. In the future this could end up as a pre-amble to what is going to be potential future litigation. Judge Williams stated that he hopes that Dr. Walker would work closely with the Warden to come up with Metrics and appropriate objective reviews. Judge William’s suggested that possibly Controller Wagner would be open to take part in this as well. Controller replied she would most certainly like to be part. Controller Wagner announced that the findings from the recent follow up Corizon audit that the Controller’s Office performed will be released soon.

Judge Williams suggested that perhaps a subcommittee could be set up to include Austin, Chelsa, Claire, and the Warden to review monthly reports for the last two years that take into account what Corizon was contracted to do and then what they actually did. Controller Wagner asked if this would be just to look at the data submitted. Judge Williams replied that this would be to look at the data as well as the information compiled which may assist in providing a plan for anticipated litigation, if it happens.

Dr. Walker took a slightly different approach in that she was examining all issues that might allow us to come up with a slightly healthier population post-Corizon.  Dr. Walker would also like to meet with each member of the Oversight committee individually to discuss her data with him/her before discussing it with the Board.

DEPUTY WARDEN REPORT:

No report at this time.

OLD BUSINESS:

Dr. Walker brought up the incident of a young man who was a U.S. resident from Puerto Rico. He was detained by Port Authority police on minor charges for driving on the Bus Way, in large part because he did not understand any English (Newspaper Article: September 12, 2015).  He had no idea why he was arrested or where he was being housed .  Most of this information was communicated to him by another inmate who spoke some Spanish. Translation Service appears to be not readily available and when it is available it is only on the Pod. Dr. Walker wanted to know what kind of language assistance this gentleman received when he was arrested and what is available to the people detained. Also, Dr. Walker wanted to know where Mr. Rodriguez was housed during 6 days he was in jail. The Warden’s response to this was that there is a process for this type of situation. There is the language line; there are the TDY’s; and the sign language video in the ACJ intake area for the use of anyone that is arrested that may need language assistance.  Warden Harper explained that he was unsure where the information came from that the ACJ do not have those services.  These language services are provided in the ACJ, intake and on the fifth floor in the video arraignment area. Dr. Walker asked Warden Harper to look at the articles from the newspaper and see if he could provide some answers to the two questions she asked. Warden Harper agreed and stated that he would like to take Dr. Walker on a walkthrough of these areas within the Jail so she can see these that the language assistance is truly provided to any inmate entering the ACJ. Dr. Walker agreed to do so but said that she is aware that many times the general rule is not always followed. Warden Harper emphasized that since 2012 the ACJ have always accommodated inmates in this way.  

NEW BUSINESS:

Judge Cashman brought up the issue of detainers as indicators to alert for costs within the case management process.  There was a meeting scheduled with Frank Schear, the DA’s office, and the Public Defender’s office in order to establish a monthly detainer judge so that this one particular individual has control over all requests for lifting a detainer.  While we know that there may be one judge who might not go along with lifting his or her detainer, hopefully the majority will.  Judge Cashman’s stated that his Monday detainer day is between 50-55 cases.  Having one detainer judge has the potential to drastically reduce the jail population and medical costs.  However, it raises the question of taking these individuals and putting them out on the streets.  What will then happen to their mental health care when they are no longer institutionalized?  This, however, is at least a beginning, as we could begin to consolidate the number of detainers that are coming through monthly.  Controller Wagner questioned how the process currently works. Judge Cashman explained an example being when you have someone who is sentenced to 6-12 months and two years’ probation and they do six months and they get paroled. If at some time during that probationary period they commit a retail theft, the probation officer who is supervising him submits a report. The officer may, if it occurs over the weekend, detain the individual over the weekend even before the judge receives knowledge of it. Then it is asked to have their detainer lifted and put the judges in.  In Judge Cashman’s case it goes through his secretary first.  She pulls up the new charges and then she pulls up the pending charges.  If there is someone on a DUI and they come in on a retail theft, Judge Cashman explained he will not detain them.   If someone has a DUI and they come in on an aggravated assault, Judge Cashman stated he will detain them because the behavior is getting more violent. We want to see what the pattern is and what the nature of the behavior is.  Controller Wagner asked for the consideration of lifting detainers, is that something that all of the judges just do as they come in? Judge Williams stated that each court room is different. Oftentimes, these are efficiency issues.  People can get picked up and the judges don’t even know that they have been arrested.  Their charges are minor ones in compared to the sentences that have been imposed, and there is no knowledge of it.  This could be corrected with some sort of spread sheet.  The jail should be saved for people who are “scary” or uncooperative. We need to find programs and efficiency models.   If they have a drug problem or mental health issue, Judge Williams established that he thinks we need to find a way to get them some help at a place that costs less per night.  There are a number of people who come in, some people who don’t make bond. Some people who receive a first time DUI, if they haven’t made bond in 72 hours then let them out! We can’t just keep someone in jail beyond the point of diminishing return.  Judge Williams explained that they going to look at some signals to help us know we are past the efficiency point. 

Dr. Walker discussed how happy she was when she looked over the last minutes and I saw the focus on continuity now that we have tackled healthcare.  You really don’t want to be throwing people out on the street with mental health issues. Judge Cashman related that this is why they are coming down on detainers right now.  There needs to be a paper trail.  You want to show the criminal mentality, why people are out and the paper trail that the why the judge acted on what he or she did. Judge Williams explained that the first 72 hours are critical.  Individuals may lose their jobs, their partners, their housing.  That time is critical.  We will need to do training and to talk to one another about this time period and be creative and efficient.  

COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS REPORTS:
PROGRAM FOR OFFENDERS:

Mr. Ted Johnson, Deputy Director, explained that one nurse and a physical education person were just recently hired. Judge Williams inquired as to how many residents were currently at the facility. Mr. Johnson explained that the facility currently has 38 women with a max capacity of 42 women. The Homestead facility will be able to take on 45 women in the first phase which will hopefully be ready by the end of 2015. The Fifth Avenue Facility is open and doing well.

RENEWAL CENTER:

Mr. Adam Zack, County Case Manager Supervisor, stated that a certified trainer has been training the staff on mental health, first aid and crisis intervention. There will be a magistrate forum that will take place on Thursday, October 22nd at 1:00pm. A tour will be given of the facility on Second Avenue as well the Supportive Services at 700 Fifth Avenue.

ELECTRONIC MONITORING:

Frank Scherer, who recently was promoted to Director, highlighted the August 2015 report. There were 754 participants in the program. During this time, 109 participants successfully completed the program and 10 individuals were removed for violations. For the month, Electronic Monitoring has saved 18,854 jail days. Electronic Monitoring program can handle 1200 max participants. Judge Williams inquired as to what the turnaround rate was for the program. Mr. Scherer explained that there is a proxy for risk level that is a plays a factor but the longest wait is 30 days.
Mr. Scherer explained the Jail Re-entry Program. This program has been around since 2009 which started with a Federal Second Chance Act Grant  which morphed into a second grant, The Second Chance 2 which lasted until 2013 and which has now been taken over by the Re-entry operation. Before the Re-entry program there were many different departments who did not communicate with each other. The jail housed the inmates and probation supervised them after release. What Re-entry did was get everyone communicating (jail, courts, probation, outside providers, etc.).  The Re-entry program has a team in which Amy oversees. This team is made up of 5 probations officers and 4 community service coordinators. In order to be eligible for the program you must meet the following requirements:
· Sentenced to the Jail
· 90 Days remaining on your sentence to be eligible
· No Other Holds/Detainers
· Be willing/able to meet  every Tuesday with the team

[bookmark: _GoBack]The program is voluntary. If the individual qualifies then they will be moved to the Reentry Pod for support. At this point a risk/needs assessment is performed to determine the risk level and the individual is assigned a probation officer at this point. All participants will have the option to voluntarily participate in Cognitive/behavioral therapy Group, Adult education/GED Group, Drug/Alcohol Therapy (if needed), Employment/Career Development, Art Classes/Creative Writing, and Batterer’s Classes/Domestic Violence (if needed) and Parenting Classes while serving their sentence. Probation Officers do a home plan. This is where they go out to check on the home of the person being released and where it’s located. Then the officer will decide if the home is in a healthy environment for the individual to return to. A court can deny parole if the environment is deemed unhealthy. The court will work with DHS to find them a more suitable setting in meantime. A second assessment is done at the 60 days prior to release to prepare the participants for release. Continuity of services between jail to release because first 60 days out are critical. Judge Williams emphasized that this program helps individuals transition into a healthier lifestyle than when they came in. Judge Williams suggested that a Dispute Resolution Group should be considered in future as part of the program. Dr. Walker stated that expanding the knowledge on having a working relationship could have a major impact especially in women. Mr. Scherer added that the goal of the Career Development Course is to help the individuals find a good career which pays a decent salary to support oneself and the family. Judge Williams took a quote from Elsie Hillman’s service, “Don’t be a spectator”!   We need to find dignified work that invests oneself into one’s community. Controller Wagner asked if there was an estimate of the numbers of individuals who are eligible because the program is voluntary which percentage actually take advantage of the program. It was stated that 99% of eligible individuals take advantage of the Re-entry program and are ready to make a change in their lives. Dr. Walker congratulated Frank and Amy on what they are doing with the Re-entry Program because it is defying history. Controller Wagner asked if the metrics on recidivism could be shared. Mr. Scherer explained that out of the 2013-2014 participants, 90% were less likely to go back into the jail within the first critical six months after release. 

GOODWILL:

No one present.


The meeting adjourned at 5:00pm.


Respectfully submitted,




Chelsa Wagner
Secretary




